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PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES:
BOARD OF PROFESSIONAL LAND SURVEYORS
MEETING DATE AND TIME:
Thursday, October 18th, 2007 at 8:30 a.m.
PLACE:
861 Silver Lake Blvd., Dover, Delaware

Conference Room A, Second Floor of the Cannon Bldg.
MINUTES APPROVED:
11-15-2007
MEMBERS PRESENT   
Michael T. Szymanski, Chairman, Presiding
Laurence R. McBride, Vice-Chairman, Professional Member
Roy B. Kemp III, Secretary, Professional Member
Elton M. Murray, Professional Member

Victor Kennedy, Public Member
Frank Szczuka, Public Member

DIVISION STAFF/DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAL
Frederick Schranck, Deputy Attorney General
Margaret A. Foreit, Administrative Specialist II

MEMBERS ABSENT

None

OTHERS PRESENT
None
1.0  CALL TO ORDER

Mr. Szymanski called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.  
2.0  REVIEW OF MINUTES
The board reviewed the minutes of the September 20th, 2007 Board Meeting.  Mr. Szymanski 
made a motion to approve the meeting minutes with the pending changes, seconded by Mr. McBride.  
The motion was unanimously carried.
3.0  UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Propose to Deny Hearing Request
Ms. Foreit informed the board that a hearing request would be made by Ms. Marini Sklodowski upon receipt of her Propose to Deny Letter for her licensure application.  Mr. Szymanski stated that the board would need to subpenoa the professional land surveyors who provided references in order to validate the time referenced for field experience.  A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. Kemp to approve the hearing to be scheduled at the next board meeting upon receipt of notice of request from Ms. Sklodowski.  The motion was unanimously carried. 

Unfinished Business

Education Course and Testing Update
Delaware Technical Community Courses, Two Year Program
Mr. Szymanski informed the board that he and John Johnson of DAS would be attending another meeting  with 

Dr. Douglas Hicks and John Roach of the Delaware Technical Community College to discuss the civil engineering program curriculum as it related to land surveying on November 14th, 2007.  The current program has 73 credits.   Mr. Szymanski stated that courses like GPS, Ethics and TR-55 are being added to the current program.  A program time line for the new curriculum is September, 2008.  A report after the November Meeting with Del Tech will be presented to the board on 11/15.
NSPS, Testing Service and CST Examinations
Ms. Foreit stated that a process was worked out between the Professional Credential Testing Service and the National Society of Professional Surveyors for administering the CST Examinations.  The process would allow the examinations to be conducted on line or in a written format during the time the board gives the state drainage and jurisprudence examination.  Steve Sellers stated that the DAS was willing to perform this administration of the exam.  Mr. Szymanski expressed concern that DAS had cancelled the testing and that two land surveyors had approached the board office to obtain the examination.  Ms. Foreit and Mr. Sellers will meet to discuss this issue and come to a compromise concerning the administration of the CST Examination. 
Rules and Regulation Changes to 12.0  

Update of outcome of Rules and Regulations Meeting
The board members agreed to hold a Rules and Regulations Meeting on December 6th, 2007 in Conference Room B in order to discuss the proposed rules and regulations changes to 24 Del. Admin. Code Part 2700.  A meeting notice will be posted for the public.  Mr. Szymanski will supply to the board the proposed changes to the section 16.0 Renewal.  This section should read in similar verbiage “An individual who continues to practice as a professional land surveyor during the six month period of late renewal shall be subject to disciplinary action by the board.”  A motion was made by Mr. McBride, seconded by Mr. Murray to amend the verbiage to Section 16.0 to include a disciplinary action for practicing on a lapsed license to spite the fact that one satisfied the late renewal process. The motion was unanimously carried.
Update on Records Program Information – PLS Application On Line

The records program has been postponed to go on line with an application for surveyors until December 31, 2007.  Ms. Foreit stated that the December date still remained a target date and that no firm commitment from NCEES has been obtained.  Ms. Foreit will contact Steve Matthews the NCEES Program Coordinator to obtain a firm commitment date and report the date at the next meeting.

Licensee Audits
A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. McBride to approve the following licensee audits: Paul J. Moody, G. Thomas Bowdle, and Keith Bailey.  The motion was unanimously carried. 
A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. McBride to have Robert J. Snyder, A. Barry Seymour and Kenneth L. Cantera submit further documentation to the board in order to satisfy the audit requirement.  The motion was unanimously carried. 

A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. McBride to continue with the audit hearings of Charles J. Kerns, Jr and Reade R. Long.   The motion was unanimously carried.
Wall Certificates
Mr. Kemp and Mr. Szymanski signed the wall certificate of Paul J. Moody. 
5.0  NEW BUSINESS

Mortgage Inspection Plan
Mr. Thomas Whitehead appeared before the board to ask the board to consider revising its rules and regulations of allowing mortgage inspection plans in New Castle County.  Mr. Whitehead informed the board that New Castle County was the only county allowed to file this inspection plan and it was not in Mr. Whitehead’s opinion in the best interest of the public.  Mr. Whitehead stated that most consumers are not aware that the boundary monuments are not set during this type of inspection.  In some instances the inspection plan is signed by an attorney not the consumer.  Mr. Schranck instructed Mr. Whitehead that he could chose to or not chose to submit to the board a petition to change the regulation with regards to the MIP.  The petition if submitted by Mr. Whitehead would be reviewed by the board at the next board meeting on 11/15.

Mr. Sellers appeared before the board to represent the consensus of the Delaware Association of Surveyor’s Board Members (DAS) with regards to the MIP.  Mr. Sellers stated that the DAS Board Members had reached a consensus on June 6, 2007 which stated that the issue of mortgage inspection surveys was resolved with the current regulations and should remain as such.   Mr. Sellers further went on to state that this consensus did not reflect the entire opinion of all DAS members. 
Mr. Schranck informed the board that upon review at the next meeting of the petition by Mr. Whitehead, the board could chose or not choose to hold hearings on the issue.

A motion was made by Mr. McBride, seconded by Mr. Szymanski to table the MIP so that Mr. Whitehead’s petition could be made formally to the board in writing.   The motion was unanimously carried.

Rules and Regulations Committee Update
Letter of Concern
Mr. Schranck stated that this should be conducted in a closed executive session after all other board business is conducted. 
Continuing Education Credit Requests
A motion was made by Mr. Kemp, seconded by Mr. McBride to table the review of all continuing education documentation for personal development hours. Several board members will need additional time for review.  All continuing education will be reviewed at the next meeting.  
Other Business Before the Board


None

Public Comment

None

Next Meeting

The next meeting will be held on Thursday, November 15th, 2007 at 8:30 a.m. in Conference Room A, second floor of the Cannon Building, 861 Silver Lake Boulevard, Dover, Delaware. 
Executive Session (Closed to the Public)

The board reviewed an issue concerning a surveyor who had possibly violated several sections of the rules and regulations under 12.0.  A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. Kemp to issue a letter of concern to the surveyor since the actions did not rise to the level of disciplinary action(s).  The motion was unanimously carried. 

Mr. Szymanski will compose the letter for legal review by Mr. Schranck.  The board will review the letter at the next scheduled board meeting and at that time the letter will be distributed to the surveyor in question. 

9.0  Adjournment
There being no further business, Mr. McBride made a motion, seconded by Mr. Kemp, to adjourn the meeting at  12:20 p.m. The motion was unanimously carried. 

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret A. Foreit
Margaret A. Foreit
Administrative Specialist III






